Minutes for Regular City Council Meeting Held on August 9, 2011
Present:
Mayor:  Brian Mielke



Council Members:  Josh Lee, Adam Strain, Alan Ralston, Joan Perron

Also Present:
Mendota Heights Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner, City Attorney Tom 


Lehmann, Building Official David Neameyer, City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle

Minutes:  It was moved (Ralston/ Lee) to approve the July 12, 2011 minutes with the following corrections:

Alan Ralston:  However, when Alan Ralston removed the cracked manhole cover, he noticed a large piece of the cover had previously fallen into the sanitary sewer line, which caused debris to back up.
David Neameyer:  Building Official David Neameyer stated an ordinance can be put into place for cities to have the aforementioned inspections to be completed by a qualified, independent contractor.  1341 Second Street:  Building Official David Neameyer observed the retaining wall appeared to be on the appropriate property.
Last sentence, page 5:  ….Mendota should have a chance of obtaining a CDBG grant.

Passed 4-1, Perron abstained.

Agenda:  The agenda was approved as presented.  Passed 5-0.

Treasurer’s Report:  Motioned by Perron, seconded by Ralston to accept the Treasurer’s Report as presented with the addition of the Xcel Energy bill in the amount of $351.63, and the elimination of the $900.00 disbursement payable to the League of MN Cities.
General Fund:
Met Council—Monthly Wastewater Charge for August
$  1,384.27

Lehman & Lutter—Attorney Fees for July


$  2,000.00

Kim Perron--Snow Removal




$     832.50


City of Mendota Heights—Police & Fire


$  8,357.11

State of MN—Rent for Benson Metals


$     140.00


Xcel Energy—Street lights




$     351.63

Xcel Energy—Jail—6/27-7/23/11



$       21.08

PERA for July






$     135.00

LMC—Annual Premium




$  1,580.00

LMC—Excess Liability




$     900.00

BDM—Review Stormwater Plan/Street Marking

$  1,364.00

Jennifer Bruestle—phone Service, Copies, Postage

$       64.77

Jennifer Bruestle—Clerk Salary for July


$  1,000.00

Enterprise Fund:

Xcel Energy6/22-7/23/11




$         9.95

Biffs, Inc.—jun29-Jul26




$       71.29


Nitti Sanitation—August




$       49.33

David Olin Mowing-July




$     775.00

It was moved (Ralston/ Perron) to approve the transfer of $1,384.27 from the Sewer Fund to the General Fund for the monthly wastewater fee to Metropolitan Council, as well as the $5,000 transfer from the Money Market Fund to the General Fund to maintain the fund balance.  Passed 5-0.

Public Hearing regarding vacation of the alley behind block 19, lots 4 and 5:  

Public Hearing opened at 7:38 p.m.

Carl Robinette asked if neighboring property owners were notified of the public hearing.  Council informed Carl Robinette Bob Hop owns the adjoining lots.  Carl Robinette asked if half an alley can be vacated.  Council Member Perron informed Carl Robinette there has been an occasion where half an alley was vacated.

Public Hearing closed at 7:40 p.m.

Motioned by Strain, seconded by Lee to vacate the alley behind lot 19, lots 4 and 5.  Passed 5-0.

Approve Ordinance 11-03, Floodplain Ordinance:  Motioned by Strain, seconded by Lee to approve Ordinance 11-03, an ordinance amending section 802.03 of the City Code as it relates to Flood Plain Management.  Passed 5-0.

Approve Building Permit Fee Schedule, as well as Building, Plumbing and Mechanical Permit forms and cards:  
Building Official David Neameyer informed Council he would like to have Council review the proposed changes to the building permit process to address:

Swimming pool covers:  The State Building Code does not address swimming pool covers or fences; therefore, Council would need to establish an ordinance requiring homeowners to install a cover and/ or fence for in-ground and/ or above ground pools.

Fences below 6’:  Currently, the Mendota City Code requires a permit for a fence 6’ and taller.  Council requested the City Code remain the same with regard to fence permits.
Fee for Variance/ Conditional Use Permits:  Mayor Mielke stated Mendota does not require a fee for a Variance/ Conditional Use Permit and Council agreed this practice would continue; however, a fee would be charged in the event the Variance/ Conditional Use Permit would require a special Council Meeting. 

Building Permit Code:  Building Official David Neameyer stated Ordinance 2009-11, State Building Code, should be updated to include the current version of the State Building Code, as well as MN Rules 1306, Optional Chapter that Mendota adopted regarding special fire protection, which states if a municipality adopts MN Rules 1306, the municipality must adopt subpart 2 or 3 which Mendota did not adopt.

Council believes Building Official David Neameyer’s suggestions regarding the fee schedule in relation to building, plumbing and mechanical permits are reasonable.  Therefore, Building Official David Neameyer stated he would like to see the Building Permit Process available on line effective January 1, 2012, as well as an ordinance addressing the building permit code to be implemented January 1, 2012.
Bonestroo update regarding paving D Street:  Bonestroo is completing the contract process, and will mail out the documents to eight contractors.  The bids will be submitted to Lisa Henning with CDA, and the bids will be opened on Tuesday, August 23, 2011 at 3:00 p.m.  Bonestroo anticipates work will begin shortly after the grant is awarded to the contractor.

Discuss possible closure of Mendota Post Office:  Mayor Mielke stated he contacted both Rick Hansen and Betty McCollum to represent Mendota as discussions take place with regard to the potential closure of the Mendota Post Office.  Mayor Mielke stated the U.S. Postal Service will conduct an open house forum where residents can voice concerns and/or comments regarding the potential closure.  Council Member Strain stated if the post office closes, the two options for mail delivery will either be cluster boxes or home delivery.  Council Member Strain stated cluster boxes can pose problems during the winter months because the snow needs to be removed down to the concrete within 12 hours of when the snow ceases to fall or a fine will be incurred by the City.
Review City of Mendota Budget for 2012:  Due to the Police bill consuming a large portion of the City of Mendota’s expenses, Mayor Mielke asked Chief Aschenbrenner of the Mendota Heights Police Department (MHPD) if Mendota could contract with them on a part-time basis.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated MHPD would not cover the police contract on a part time basis.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated if Mendota contracted with another city, Mendota may pay a similar expense, but only receive 4-6 hours of service.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated he and former Mayor Steve Golias reviewed the police contract in 2007, and he would be willing to revisit the contract with Council.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated Mendota is charged 2% of the total MHPD budget, but this percentage does not coincide with the same percentage of service.  The costs associated with the police billing include investigations, software/ technology, maintenance of vehicles/ equipment, employee salary, as well as police department headquarters.    Council Member Ralston asked Chief Aschenbrenner to speculate as to the percentage of the $65,000 police expense, how much is directed to commercial properties, residential properties, and traffic passing through town.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated commercial properties drive more calls, as do cars passing through town on a State Highway.  Also, multi-family residences drive more calls than single family residences.  Council Member Ralston stated the money Mendota receives from fines and liquor licenses/business licenses does not offset the costs to police the State Highway and Commercial Properties, while residents are covering the bulk of the expense.

Council requested Clerk Bruestle provide a spreadsheet indicating the actual income and expenses for 2010, as well as the first half of 2011, then a budget will be approved during the September 13, 2011 Council Meeting.

Public Comment: 
Public Comment opened at 8:24 p.m.

Metropolitan Council Representative Rich Kramer, who was appointed by Governor Dayton in March, 2011 introduced himself to Council.  Mr. Kramer stated Metropolitan Council is responsible for regional parks, bus service through Metro Transit, sewer, administering Section 8 voucher program for smaller cities, and environmental service.  Mr. Kramer also informed Council of the Livable Communities Demonstration Account, Tax Base Account, as well as the Legacy grants, which are grants Mendota may be able to utilize. 

Carl Robinette informed council the bushes on 2nd Street and G Street are obstructing the stop sign and need to be trimmed.  Council stated when Sentence to Service arrives in Mendota on August 24th, the bushes will then be trimmed.  Mr. Robinette requested the Sentence to Service crew maintain the volleyball court due to the overgrowth of weeds.  Mr. Robinette requested the sand pile from the street sweeping be leveled out.  David Olin is unable to mow around the area due to the large pile of sand.  Mr. Robinette requested the culvert on 3rd Street and E Street be cleaned out.  Apparently one side of the culvert is completely clogged and is posing a hazard for small children.  Road Commissioner Danny Dahlberg will be contacted to determine the best course of action.  Mr. Robinette also informed council a private electrical pole fell onto the house located at 1348 Second Street.  Mr. Robinette believes the wires lying on the home are posing a hazardous situation.  Clerk Bruestle informed council the electrical pole is privately owned by the homeowner and is therefore, the homeowners responsibility to repair the pole and wiring.  Xcel Energy is aware of the situation and has inspected the wires and poles and determined to not cut off electricity to the residence.  Building Official David Neameyer stated he would contact Bill Deitrick, State Electrical Inspector, to determine if the wiring is deemed a hazardous situation.  Since the City is now aware of the situation, Council believes it would be prudent to contact the State Electrical Inspector regarding this situation.
Public Comment closed at 8:38 p.m.

Council Comment:
Council Member Josh Lee:  No Comment

Council Member Adam Strain:  No Comment

Council Member Alan Ralston:  Council Member Ralston stated, as Cable Commissioner for Mendota, he trusts the revenue directed to the City of Mendota for 2012 from the NDC4 Cable Commission.  

Mayor Mielke:  Mayor Mielke stated the City mail is available for review.  Mayor Mielke inquired if Lucky’s 13 Pub and/or Axel’s had submitted payment for the April 2011 sewer cleaning.  Clerk Bruestle informed Mayor Mielke no payment has been received as of yet, and Clerk Bruestle was directed by City Attorney Lehmann to divide the bill between Axel’s and Lucky’s into 4 equal parts to be added to the quarterly sewer bills.

Council Member Perron:  Council Member Perron will contact the VFW regarding donations for the Mendota Picnic.

Staff Comment:
Building Official David Neameyer:  
1324 Sibley Memorial Highway:  Building Official David Neameyer stated the demolition went very smoothly, and the first coat of asphalt has been applied.  Council Member Ralston informed Building Official Neameyer some appliances are still on site and need to be removed before a final inspection takes place.

1352 Sibley Memorial Highway:   Building Official David Neameyer stated the owners of Lucky’s 13 Pub requested a permit to place a ground level air conditioning unit between 1348 and 1352 Sibley Memorial Highway due to the lack of adequate air conditioning at Lucky’s 13 Pub during very hot days.  Council is concerned if 1348 is sold or demolished the ground level air conditioning unit may pose a problem with regard to the setback requirements.  
1337 Sibley Memorial Highway:  Building Official David Neameyer has issued a stop work order/ not approved for occupancy at this site.  Building Official David Neameyer stated the siding that was removed appears to be non-friable material which can be disposed of in a dumpster.  Building Official David Neameyer spoke directly to Bob Reynolds regarding the stop work order.  Mr. Reynolds will make a determination at a later date to either repair or demolish the structure.  Council Member Ralston stated previous Building Official Russ Wahl stated the garage could not be used for storage due to the condition of the structure.  Building Official David Neameyer stated the previous not for human occupancy notice was only placed on the house and not the garage; therefore the garage can be used for storage purposes.

1341 3rd Street:  Building Official David Neameyer stated he has not seen the property owner and has not noticed any activity involving digging in the roadway at this address as he was following up from last month’s council meeting.

1345 3rd Street:  Building Official David Neameyer stated this property has a foreclosure notice on the home.
Mendota Heights Police Chief Mike Aschenbrenner:  Council Member Ralston asked Chief Aschenbrenner to comment on the recent criminal activity within  Mendota.  Chief Aschenbrenner stated an arrest has been made, and the police department continues  to follow up on leads with regard to the recent burglaries.

City Attorney Tom Lehmann:  No Comment

City Clerk Jennifer Bruestle:  Clerk Bruestle informed Council the $900.00 payable to the League of MN Cities is for excess liability, $1,000,000 of additional coverage beyond the 1,500,000 of coverage provided under the annual premium.  Clerk Bruestle informed Council this coverage is optional; therefore, Council chose to decline the excess liability.  

Clerk Bruestle informed Council Teish Stafne, City Clerk of Lilydale will be commuting between Iowa and Minnesota for the next six months and has requested Clerk Bruestle fill in for her clerk duties on Thursdays beginning immediately.  Council was in favor of Clerk Bruestle performing these duties as long as she is still able to answer phone calls for the City of Mendota and be available as the need arises.

There being no further business, it was moved (Strain/ Lee) to adjourn the meeting at 9:10 p.m.  Passed 5-0.

Attest:_______________________________


Jennifer Bruestle, City Clerk
